Green Jobs Green New York Advisory Council Meeting

January 26, 2010

Meeting Notes
Attendees: Frank Murray, Ron Piester, Beth Berlin, Mindy Bockstein,  Floyd Barwig, Dennis Mullen, Emmaia Gelman, Jackson Morris, William Johnson, Yolanda Gonzales, Eric Walker, Drew Matonak, Richard Cherry, Kathryn Gerbino, Tria Case, Michael Nash,  Frank Hotchkiss, Chris Kramer, Resa Dimino, Michael Atkins, David Johnson, Hugo Salinas, Jennifer Keida, Judy Butler, Les Bluestone, Trenton Allen, Matt Phillips, Michael Deering, Mario Musolino,  staff from various  Advisory Council members organizations and NYSERDA Staff.  
(The following meeting notes capture comments, questions and discussions held at the meeting in response to the presentations given by NYSERDA staff. A copy of the presentations provided can be found at www.nyserda.org).
Members of the Green Jobs Green New York Advisory Council met via video-conference at NYSERDA’s Albany, New York City and Buffalo offices on 1/26/10. Telephone access was made available to members who could not make it to a video conference site. Also present at the meeting were several NYSERDA staff members and several additional staff members from Advisory Council member organizations. 

Karen Villeneuve, Director, Residential Efficiency and Affordability Programs, NYSERDA, chaired the meeting on behalf of Frank Murray, President and CEO, NYSERDA. 

Overview of GJGNY
Karen Villeneuve provided a general overview of the Green Jobs Green New York Act of 2009 as well as NYSERDA’s role and specific legislative requirements. 

Members sought clarity on the following items:

Q. Is the total program budget $112 Million? 

A. The $112 Million includes the portion of funds that will establish the loan fund. It is expected that the portion of funds that will serve as the foundation of the loan fund will leverage additional external funding. 

Q. How does the $13, 000 residential loan limit apply to multifamily buildings? 

A. It does not. NYSERDA is required to establish loan limits for multifamily buildings. The term ‘residential’ used in the legislation refers to 1-4 family buildings.

Q. What is the definition of ‘target community’?

A. The legislation is non-descript in this area. The Outreach & Marketing Working Group is addressing this.

Q. Does geographic diversity imply that all 62 counties will be participating in the program? 

A. All residential, multifamily, small business/not for profits in the State will be eligible to participate. This does not mean there will be a constituency-based organization covering every county. 

Advisory Council

Kevin Carey, Senior Governmental Affairs Specialist  NYSERDA reviewed the membership, role and responsibility and Charter of the Green Jobs Green New York Advisory Council. Meeting schedule, logistics and the need for an open process were also discussed. 

Members agreed that staggering terms whereby half of the members would be appointed to 2 year terms and the other half to three year terms, was an effective way to ensure continuity to the Council.  These assignments will be determined by a random selection process within the membership categories. 

Action Item: NYSERDA will provide the Advisory Council with the term assignments in advance of the February Meeting.

Members questioned the ability to expand the membership of the Advisory Council, stating that there were some groups that may not be adequately represented and that some areas represent such diversity that additional voices may be useful. The example of the diversity of housing stock was cited as a potential need to broaden the membership of housing advocates on the Council so that their perspectives could be adequately portrayed. One member felt that the membership may not be in compliance with the requirements of the legislation due to the manner in which organizations were categorized. Additionally, some felt that organizations that were closely involved with the legislation may want to be involved with the Advisory Council to provide input into the implementation phase. Sustainable South Bronx was the only organization recommended during the meeting.  NYSERDA stated the goal of the Advisory Council is to provide broad representation and that members are to serve as the voice of others. There are several other organizations involved in the various Working Groups that are providing extensive and meaningful input into the process. 

Action Item:  Members were asked to send any specific recommendations for organizations that should be included to Peggie Neville at man@nyserda.org. NYSERDA will review concerns and suggestions with Frank Murray and determine how to proceed. 

Members discussed at length providing open access to the public. Several recommendations were made with regard to how to provide the public meaningful access to the process. Recommendations ranged from inviting public to speak at meetings to requiring public input be provided solely in writing in advance of a meeting.  There was general agreement that the public should have an opportunity to provide input, however members felt it was important to provide parameters and a process that would not overtake the meetings and take away the Council’s ability to conduct an effective meeting addressing the Council’s business at hand. It was recommended that the Advisory Council meetings be webcasted. Taking it a step further, it was suggested that a webinar format be used.  This would allow an opportunity for public input as well as help cover the state geographically. 

Action Item: NYSERDA will pursue the ability of webcasting or webinars for future meetings and report back to the Advisory Council prior to the next meeting.

Members sought clarity on the following issues:

Q. Will there be restrictions on organizations who serve on the Advisory Council from seeking work in the program? 

A. No, because this is an open-process and the role of the Advisory Council does not include official voting duties.  However, as stated in the Charter, members shall refrain from advocating at meetings for specific projects that may financially benefit themselves or the organizations they represent. 

Q. What is the expected life of the Advisory Council? 

A. The Advisory Council is expected to meet frequently during the planning and initial implementation phase. Once up and running, the meetings will occur much less frequently.  NYSERDA expects the Advisory Council may be active for at least five years. 

Q. What is the expected interaction between the Working Groups and the Advisory Council? 

A. Many Council members are also serving on a Working Group, enabling them to have a good understanding of the issues. NYSERDA anticipates members of the Working Groups may reach out to Advisory Council members on specific issues or concerns they may have. Advisory Council Members should raise these issues at Council Meetings if they are not raised by NYSERDA staff. 

Q. Will there be interim reports from the Working Groups provided to Advisory Council between meetings? 

A. Today’s meeting is intended to provide overview information and a status as to where things stand. The Finance Working Group will be providing a more detailed briefing today, Workforce and Outreach at the next Meeting.  Materials will be provided to the Advisory Council for review in advance of the meetings. Information about working group activities will be posted on the program web site as it is available.

Program Development & Implementation Strategy
Karen Villeneuve presented that NYSERDA will be implementing GJ/GNY through existing NYSERDA Programs where possible.  NYSERDA’s Home Performance with Energy Star Program will address 1-4 family homes. NYSERDA’s Multifamily Performance Program will address the multifamily building sector. NYSERDA’s Small Commercial Audit Program will initially address the small business and not-for-profit sector.  NYSERDA will coordinate with the investor-owned and municipal electric companies and other state agency programs, including Division of Housing and Community Renewal (DHCR) and Department of Labor (DOL) as necessary. 

A member of the Advisory Council highlighted that a main distinction between how the current NYSERDA programs operate and what is proposed in the legislation is the use of the Constituency-Based-Organizations to shepard people into and through the program. 

Karen also mentioned the schedule of major milestones leading up to program launch.

One-to-Four Family Working Group
John Jones, Program Manager Home Performance, NYSERDA provided an overview of the Working Group’s mission, current status and next steps.  John specified that some of the requirements of the legislation will require modifications to the way the current Home Performance Program operates. These items include: free audits, sliding scale audit fees for those within a certain income bracket, utilizing CBOs to link customers with contractors.  NYSERDA’s Home Performance Program is currently an SBC and EEPS funded program and therefore is only eligible in the investor-owned utility areas, as their customers contribute to the SBC and EEPS. Therefore NYSERDA is working with the Long Island Power Authority and the Municipal Electric Companies to determine how we will coordinate under Green Jobs Green New York. 

Members sought clarification on the following items:

Q. Current Home Performance Production is ~700 per month. We would need to do this nearly per day, to meet the long term goals of GJGNY.  Therefore we are looking at significant ramp up. What has been the barrier to ramp up in past, funding, infrastructure, outreach? 

A. All of those components have led to barriers in ramp up in the past.  We need to effectively balance infrastructure development with outreach and driving consumer demand. Much of the work over the past 9 years has led to the development of a sound infrastructure that GJGNY will be able to build upon. Currently, the program is fully committing available funds, and any significant ramp-up would result in over-spending.

Q. Is the $8 Million of outreach funds enough to meet the long-term ramp-up needs? 

A. No, but this is a starting point for us to balance all of the requirements of the legislation.  Again the role of CBOs in outreach was stated as a component that is hoped to drive down the costs per retrofit. 

Q. Concern was voiced that with such an aggressive ramp up schedule quality of the work needs to be closely watched so that it does not suffer. Members stated that if poor quality is a result of new entrants to the market, this could significantly affect the overall goals by providing the public with the unfortunate (and incorrect) assumption that the entire program is of poor quality.  

A. Agreed. We require Building Performance Institute (BPI) accreditation. They conduct quality assurance themselves and NYSERDA provides additional quality assurance on a percentage of jobs. 

Q. Department of Labor stated that linking the trained workers to the jobs is a critical component and the more difficult aspect of workforce development. 

A. Agreed. A member stated that this is a potential role for the CBOs to aid the program in as well. 

QA member stated that the those in the WG felt that the jobs should be based on Living Wage. 
Q. A member stated that a number of things could be put into place, but the whole program hinges on whether there will be demand for this work.  Has NYSERDA considered spending funds to conduct test marketing/research to investigate this? 

A. Yes, there will be a market research phase of the marketing and outreach work. 

Q. How will GJ/GNY incorporate with the proposed federal ‘Cash for Caulkers’ Program?

A. We will need to wait to see if it is funded and what the requirements are, however as proposed we feel our program will be a good fit.

Q. A member suggested we pursue DEC’s Climate Smart Communities as a natural starting point in working with communities. 

A. Agreed. 

Multifamily Working Group

Pat Fitzgerald, Project Manager Multifamily, NYSERDA provided an overview of the mission, status and next steps of the Multifamily Working Group.  Pat stated that we will be working with the utilities in regard to their programs targeting the smaller multifamily buildings (under 50 units).  NYSERDA’s current Multifamily Performance Program is being modified as a result of recent Public Service Commission Orders and therefore the timing is relatively good to address any additional modifications that may be needed in relation to GJGNY. 

Small Commercial/Not-For-Profit Working Group

Ruth Horton, Program Manager Commercial/Industrial Market Transformation, NYSERDA provided an overview of the mission, status and next steps of the Small Commercial/Not-for-Profit Working Group.  Ruth defined the audience as 100 employees or less for small commercial and 10 employees or less for not-for-profit as defined in the legislation.  Unfortunately, these distinctions do not necessarily line up with any existing programs, NYSERDA or external.  NYSERDA anticipates ~7,000 audits over the initial 3 year period.   Some of the major items the Working Group is addressing include: how to achieve significant ramp up, what comprises an audit, expanding the delivery mechanism (what will define an auditor).  NYSERDA hopes that the CBOs will be able to address this sector as well in moving customers to implementation. 

Members sought clarification on the following items:

Q. In this target audience, a majority of customers are tenants, how will we address the split incentive issue with the building owner? 

A. In part, we will focus on those that have the ability to make changes to their buildings. However the split incentive issue is a very real concern in this sector.  A member suggested that this could be a focus of a potential bill amendment that would allow us to better address this issue. 

Q. How many contractors are serving the state for NYSERDA’s Small Commercial Program? 

A. Currently two. We will be working to significantly enhance this.  It was noted that the utilities are also serving this market and are developing this infrastructure as well.  A member stated that they believe the utilities are experiencing difficulties in addressing this sector as well.  NYSERDA stated that it is very difficult in this economic climate for small business to take on additional debt. 

Q.  Will applicants be eligible for EEPS incentives as well as GJGNY? 

A. We are operating under the assumption that the building owners should be able to avail themselves of any incentives out there and what is left would be eligible for financing under a GJGNY Loan. 

Q. CWF stated they were interested in pursuing the idea of availability of small capital for groups who want to get into the audit/implementation work. Asked whether others were interested in pursuing this. 

Action Item: CWF will provide information on what they envision as the scope of this and we will relay to Advisory Council Members to determine their level of interest. 

Workforce Development Working Group 

Adele Ferranti, Program Manager Market and Community Support, NYSERDA provided an overview of the mission, status and next steps of the Workforce Development Working Group. Adele stated that NYSERDA has been working with other agencies over the past 1 ½ years and we have a good infrastructure started.  GJGNY workforce activities will work in conjunction with recently EEPS-funded workforce activities.  There is a lot of overlap between the residential and small commercial sectors in terms of workforce activities. 

A draft Workforce Development Operating Plan will be provided to the Advisory Council Members prior to the February meeting. 

Members of the Advisory Council sought clarification on the following items:


Q. How will we get trained people to the jobs? 

A. We really need to manage expectations. The workforce activities funded through GJ/GNY will support hundreds, not thousands, of jobs over the next 1-2 years.  We are working with NYS DOL and business and industries to better gauge the demand for additional workers. We will also refer people to the Department of Labor’s One-Stop Shops so they can better assess worker skills, training needs, and employment opportunities.  A member stated that this will be an area where CBOs may be able to assist at the local level in helping to create a training to jobs pipeline.  It was also stated that it is important to focus on career paths. 

Outreach Working Group

Susan Moyer, Director Marketing and Economic Development, NYSERDA provided an overview of the mission, status and next steps of the Outreach Working Group. Susan stated that this work must be targeted and that we can not rely on a ‘if you build it, they will come’ mentality.  GJGNY presents specific challenges because the audience is so diverse.  We will be conducting research to better understand drivers, motivators, and gain insight on potential effectiveness of messages.  We will also take advantage of cross-audience opportunities, because residential and small business customers often get their information in the same place.  An RFP is being drafted for the CBO component of the program. The Working Group has held two calls with stakeholders to gain insight on the proposed role of the CBO, with an additional call scheduled. 

A draft of the Outreach and Marketing Operating Plan will be provided to the Advisory Council Members prior to the March meeting. 

Members of the Advisory Council sought clarification on the following items:


Q. Will we be considering multi-lingual/multi-ethnic materials/messaging?


A. Yes. 

Q. Local governments could be an important component of this work due to their role in issuing building permits, providing code compliance, etc. 

A. Agreed.  Building awareness of the program with local governments – among other organizations – will support the program roll-out.

Q. Test marketing is critical. How will we address?

A. We will be conducting focus groups to determine who drivers, motivators, and gain insight on potential positioning.

Q. Forgiveable Loans  - It was suggested we should consider forgivable loans where the loan is forgiven after a certain period of time.  This was tabled to Finance discussion.

Q. Confusion over who will be the target audience for the outreach. Legislation states targeting economically distressed communities, wouldn’t those audiences be better served through the Weatherization Assistance Program? Will customers in economically distressed communities be able to qualify for loans? 

A. The legislation does seem to be focusing on areas that may contradict. However, we may be targeting specific populations (i.e. those above WAP eligibility) but others would not be precluded from participating. 

Finance Working Group
John Ahearn, Program Manager Low Income Programs and Jackie Jerry, Deputy Counsel, NYSERDA provided an overview of the mission, status and next steps of the Finance Working Group. It was stated that early feedback is that it may be difficult to get unsecured financing at a competitive rate.  NYSERDA is considering funding the loans for ~ a year to build a track record of loan performance and default risk. NYSERDA engaged with specific municipalities regarding PACE model.  NYSERDA is engaged in discussions with National Grid and DPS to undertake an On-Bill Recovery Pilot. 

NYSERDA will be releasing an RFP for Financial Advisor Services that will help NYSERDA address all three models. NYSERDA will be releasing an RFP for Program Lender(s) to approve and service loans. NYSERDA may select separate program lenders for each market sector; 1-4 family homes, multifamily, small commercial. The Finance component needs to also manage expectations. We will be able to establish a revolving loan fund, however we will not be able to establish a perpetual revolving loan fund with the current funding. 

An RFP for an underwriter services is being developed. The timing on this is to be determined.  NYSERDA feels we need to establish proof of concepts before we will be able to get reasonable rates from inventors. 

Members seem to encourage the warehouse concept. 

Members of the Advisory Council sought clarification on the following items:


Q. Will we be on-line with a loan product by April 1, 2010. 

A. We have existing Fannie Mae product under Home Performance, however it is expensive, currently ~ 14%, we buy down to 6%. We will potentially use the RGGI funds to fund loans at a comparable rate. We need to determine what the appropriate loan loss reserve will be. Fannie Mae default rate ~1-2%. Some estimates have come in as high as 10-20% for a loan loss reserve. 

Q. Member questioned the ability to deny loans, stating they wanted to preserve access for all.

A. A more focused approach for those with lower credit scores may need to be pursued. Fannie Mae currently requires 640..  NYSEDRA has worked with other lenders that allow much lower credit scores and will continue to pursue that option.


Q. Does our plan incorporate private sector dollars to expand the loan fund? 


A. Yes we are hoping the RGGI funds will leverage 5 – 10 times the money available for loans. 

Q. What is NYSERDA’s read of the PACE legislation – does it require federal money in order to accept additional funds? 

A. Under the current state legislation, NYSERDA’s interpretation is that federal money must be present in order for a municipality to accept additional funds.  Municipalities could establish an LDC. 

Q. Is $13,000 residential loan limit per building or per unit?

Action Item: NYSERDA needs to confirm our understanding on this. 

Q. Will RFP be strictly advisory capacity or will they also raise capital? 

A. We have decided to keep these functions separate. This would not preclude the advisory contractor from bidding, but they will be separate functions. 

Q. Is NFG involved in discussion on OBF? 

A. National Grid was the only utility to express interest in the OBF pilot at this time. Other utilities and DPS are watching this closely.  Currently there are laws that prevent these charges from being put on gas bill. 

Q. Payback period was an issue in relation to previous OBF discussions.  

A. The Portland OBF model does not require projects be paid for wholly from energy savings. This is attractive, but so far New York has only been interested in positive cash flow projects. 

Q. What’s timeline for OBF pilot with National Grid. 

A. The 1/4/10 PSC Order awarded a program to National Grid that is in direct competition with Home Performance so this has seriously complicated the OBF pilot. 

Budget 
Karen Villeneuve presented the overall budget information on behalf of Jeff Pitkin, Treasurer, NYSERDA.  Due to the nature of the program, the budget development is an iterative process. For example, how many loans we can issue is based on how much funding we can raise, which directly affects the amount of marketing, outreach we need to drive the work.  The budget presented currently expends the $112 million and does not account for the revolving nature of the loan pool. 

The budget is based on a number of assumptions, which we are continuing to refine. The audit close rate is a critical piece, i.e. how many audits are conducted to achieve 1 job, currently 3 to 1 ratio for small homes. In the current Home Performance Program, only ~10% of customers take advantage of the financing offer. It is unlikely an unsecured GJGNY loan will have a more attractive financing rate, therefore, we may see projects move forward without accessing the loan, or the availability of PACE or On Bill Cost Recovery may be more attractive to consumers. 

The legislation requires at least 50% of the loan pool to be dedicated to the residential sector. Funds will need to be kept in separate accounts. NYSERDA may have the ability to reallocate down the road based on demand. 

Jeff Pitkin shared the following additional assumptions built into the budget model: 

a. 57,000 audits (49,700 residential, 300 multifamily, 7,000 small biz/nfp)

b. Retrofit loans

i. 16,000 small homes

ii. 160 multifamily

iii. 1,800 small biz/nfp

Members sought clarity on the following issues:

Q. Currently $180M has been raised through RGGI auctions, $90M swept, $112M dedicated to GJGNY. When do funds get moved into a dedicated GJGNY account to ensure that the full $112M will be used for GJGNY? 

A. $62M will be provided in year one, with the balance provided over the next 2 years. NYSERDA felt this would be in line with program spending. 

Q. Is the $8M Outreach and Marketing budget for both marketing as well as the CBO component?

A. Yes.  A member offered input from a CBO that they would need ~$200,000 to bring in 500 units.

Action Item: Members were asked to provide any additional detail from CBOs related to outreach costs. 

Q. What is causing the disparity between the budgets for audit to financing among the sectors? 

A. There are a number of assumptions in the model that result in this, including, audit close rate, audit costs, assumed terms of loans including payback periods. 

Q. What is meant by the footnote stating budget includes implementation contractor costs.

A. There are costs associated with running the program, including quality assurance. These costs were applied on a per project basis in developing the budget. 

Next Meeting: February 18, 2010, 1:30 pm – 4:30 pm NOTE: The meeting was previously scheduled from 2-4, but due to amount of material to be addressed, the time has been lengthened. 

